
Our story...
1957...

Unless the LORD builds the house, its builders labour in
vain. Unless the LORD watches over the city, the watchmen

stand guard in vain.
Psalm 127:1



1957
• Concerned for the spiritual

needs of the area, Irene May, a
member of Godalming Baptist
Church, started a mid week
Bible study along with family
and friends, in her home in
Binscombe village.

• She had been inspired in a
Bible study by Proverbs 29:18,
‘Where there is no vision, the
people perish’.

• Every home in the area was
visited and people personally
invited to attend the meetings
at her bungalow ‘Timbers’.



1958
• With ongoing

visiting of homes
in the area,
numbers grew at
‘Timbers’ until
the kitchen, hall
and lounge were
packed with
people.

• Some became Christians, others returned to
churches they had long since stopped attending.

• A Sunday School was also started for the children
of the area.



1959
• Binscombe Estate



1960
• A Christian mission for adults and children was

held by Jim Bathgate of ‘Counties Work’,
increasing the Sunday School attendance at
‘Timbers’.

• This was so
popular that
most rooms in
the bungalow
had to be
used for
teaching. The
garden was
also used.



1961
• The Binscombe

housing estate was
designed and built

soon after the Second
World War, with a plot
of land at the junction

of Barnes and Loseley
Road designated as a

site for worship.



1961
• With the local population growing, Irene May and her

family called a meeting on 10th February to discuss
building a hall on this site. Thirty eight people attended.

• 50 local Christians agreed to support this initiative. Not
all would join the proposed church but all promised
support.

• These Christians came from a variety of denominations
but most were associated with either Baptists or
Brethren Churches.

• Committee member Malcolm Campbell writes: ‘There is
in my opinion a very real opportunity here to commence
something along New Testament lines. The land cries
out to be possessed and a progressive and live
evangelical witness would fill a great need.’



1961
•  Irene May
records; the

initial meetings,
the priority of
prayer, three

applications to
the Council for

leasing the land
and the church

opening. A great
example of

persevering
faith.



1962
• Sunday evening meetings were held at ‘Timbers’

for worship and Bible teaching; first monthly, then
fortnightly.

• Numbers steadily increased with up to 60 people
regularly cramming into the bungalow.

• Thursday evening prayer meetings and Bible
studies were started.

• The group was officially
formed as the
‘Binscombe Christian
Fellowship’.

• In response to prayer,
money was given
towards a church hall
and classrooms.



1962
•  The

Chairman
 of the

Binscombe
Christian

Fellowship
wrote to the
local paper
explaining

the vision for
the church.



1962
•  There were other

proposals for the site
to be used as a

community centre
with the church

having use of the
building. Prayer, and

businessman John
Laing’s generous

promise of £2000 if
the fellowship could

match it, helped
secure the site.



1962
•  There were

supporters
for the

church using
the site to

service the
community.



1963
In answer to many prayers...



1963
• The plan to

build the
church had its

opponents.

• In spite of
opposition the
council rented
the site to the
church at the

low price of
£50 a year.



1963
• The

planned
building

work would
be in two

stages. The
first stage

was to cost
£4,500.



1963
• The Sunday School in the garden at
Timbers.



1964
• On March 2nd a trust was set up and a 99yr lease

of the site was agreed with the local council – ‘to
erect a building on the said land... to be used
occupied and enjoyed as a place for the public
worship of God by the members of Binscombe
Evangelical Church for the Biblical instruction of
children and adults and for such other charitable
purposes for the advancement of religion as may
be determined by the said Church not being
political meetings secular entertainments or
meetings tending to the propagation of doctrines
at variance with the doctrines set forth in the
Statement of Doctrine’

• The trustees were a group of local evangelical
leaders who advised the young church in these
early days of its formation.



1964
Trust Deed Statement of faith...
1. The full inspiration of the Holy Scriptures; their authority and

sufficiency as not only containing, but being in themselves, the
Word of God; the reliability of the New Testament in its
testimony to the character and authorship of the Old
Testament; and the need of the teaching of the Holy Spirit to a
true and spiritual understanding of the whole.

2. The unity of the Godhead and the divine co-equality of the
Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit; the sovereignty of God in
creation, providence, and redemption

3. The utter depravity of human nature in consequence of the fall,
and the necessity for regeneration.

4. The true and proper Deity of our Lord Jesus Christ; His virgin
birth; His real and perfect manhood; the authority of His
teaching, and the infallibility of His utterances; His work of
atonement for sinners of mankind by His vicarious sufferings
and death; His bodily resurrection and His ascension into
Heaven; and his present priestly intercession for His people.



1964
Trust Deed Statement of faith continued...
5. The justification of the sinner solely by faith, through the atoning

merits of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ.
6. The necessity of the work of the Holy Spirit in regeneration,

conversion, and sanctification; also in ministry and worship.
7. The ordinances of Baptism and the Lord's Supper as being

instituted by our Lord Jesus Christ, but not in Baptism as
conveying regenerating grace, nor in the Lord's Supper as
being a sacrifice for sin or involving any change in the bread
and wine.

8. The personal return of the Lord Jesus Christ in glory.
9. The resurrection of the body; the judgment of the world by our

Lord Jesus Christ, with the eternal blessedness of the righteous
and the eternal punishment of the wicked.



1964
• From a leaflet produced to raise financial

support for the building project.



1964
In May a team
of volunteers

began to clear the
ground and started

the first stage of
building.



1964
•  The text of a

leaflet
distributed

around
Binscombe in

November.



1965



1965
• On 6th March, 180

people gathered,
including the Mayor
and Mayoress of
Godalming, for the
opening of the new
building by Irene May.

• Cyril Chilvers led the
meeting with Gilbert
Kirby (Principal of
London Bible College)
as guest speaker.



1965



1965



1965
• Church Programme of regular activities in 1965
• Sundays

– 10:00am Boys and girls ‘Kings Own’ Bible classes
– 10:30am Prayer meeting
– 11:00am Family worship
– 3:00pm Sunday school
– 7:00pm Evening service

• Mondays
– 7:15pm Women’s fellowship

• Tuesdays
– 6:30pm Tuesday club for
     children
– 7:30pm Youth club

• Thursdays
– 7:15pm Girls’ club
– 8:00pm Bible study and
     prayer meeting

• Fridays
– 7:17pm Boys’ club

There was an active interest in missions and in addition to special collections
the church gave 15% of its income to mission at home and overseas



1965
• Written by Winston Baldock for the first Harvest Supper.



1966
• With increasing numbers and an

active programme, plans were made
to double the size of the main
meeting area and build a games hall.

• Volunteers helped reduce the cost of
building.



1966
• Sunday School

beach day at
Mudeford and a walk
by the River Wey.



1966
• Billy Graham Crusade at Wembley.

• 4th September a special church meeting was held
to clarify church leadership structure.

• The Church Council’s
responsibilities were
divided into two areas
– Pastoral Committee –

vision, policy, church
membership, ministry,
missionary outreach,
personnel and training.

– Executive Committee –
secretarial, financial,
organisational and
practical.



1967
• Ongoing work and fundraising to double the

size of the main hall and build a games hall.



1967
• February and December, a mission was led

with Sandy Thompson.

• Content and structure of Thursday night Bible
study and prayer meetings were reviewed.

• The baptistery was built.
• 24th December,

‘Candlelight Service’.
• Christmas Service at

Byways Home, Odiham.
• Christmas party.

• Frank Elcock was a leading
light in youth work,

outreach and pastoral care
for many years.



1968
• February and

November, ‘Youth
Rally’ with Peter
Anderson was held.

• Sunday School
Ramble.



1968
• 11th March the Church Council reviewed the

leadership of the church and agreed to start
the process of looking for a pastoral leader.

• Duties would include: “(i) visitation and
caring, both spiritual and social, (ii)
Membership of the Church Council, (iii)
Chairmanship of the pastoral committee, (iv)
Residence in the district surrounding the
church.”

• On 24th March at a special meeting, members
accepted the Church Council’s proposal to look
for a Pastor.

• On 28th September 21 members met at Marley
Manor for a ‘Quiet Day’ to seek God’s will and
pray about the leadership of the church.



1968
• Ongoing fundraising to

complete building expansion.



1968



1968



1969
• A training scheme was proposed for youth

workers to meet the needs of a growing youth
work.

• On 1st March the enlarged premises, sponsored
by church members, were opened (phase 2)
with David Pawson preaching at the
thanksgiving service.

• Easter Sunday
School walk.



1969
• Sunday School Beach day.

• Pastoral search continued with
advice from David Pawson

(Guildford Baptist) and Gilbert
Kirby (London Bible College).

• Training organised for
potential leaders.

• Christmas Party and Nativity
Production.



1969
• From the Surrey

Advertiser.



1970
• Plans underway for building

the manse.

• Spring bank holiday church
ramble.

• 4th October first baptism
service.

• Ongoing search for a pastor.

• Sunday School, King David
Play

• 19th December carol singing
around Binscombe.

• Thriving Women’s
Fellowship.



1971
• On Thursdays throughout March and April the

church was called to special prayer times
regarding looking for a pastor.

• In March giving was £28 per week. By April, in
response to an appeal to cover the cost of a
Pastor and pay off borrowed capital, this had
risen to £34:53 per week. By October it had risen
to £45 per week. £56 per week was needed.

• Sunday School outing.
• Planning and training for Autumn

church mission with Oliver Styles.
• 16th May Church members tea to

discuss ‘Membership Participation’,
including visitation, cleaning,
Autumn mission, and the privileges
and responsibilities of membership.



1971
• Privileges and responsibilities of membership.



1972
• On 26th February Barry

Shucksmith was welcomed
as the first pastor.

• 3:30pm Welcome Service
and 5:30pm Thanksgiving
Service, with Dr Martyn
Lloyd Jones as guest
speaker.



1972
• Barry Shucksmith (Pastor 1972-1974) with

his wife Janet and children.



1972
• Church membership of 54.

• In April the church
resigned from Godalming

Council of Churches for
theological reasons.

• In September a monthly
magazine was started, being
distributed in Binscombe.

• 26-29th October a coffee bar in
the hall was organised for the
community.

• Sunday School
Party.



1972
• On Saturday 30th

September a
service of
dedication was
held for the
Manse.



1973

• In April the church
resigned from the
Godalming and
District Free Church
Council and joined the
‘British Evangelical
Council’.

• Harvest Supper
entertainments.

• On the last Sundays
of May-August at

6pm, open air
services were held at

different locations
around the estate.



1973
• Church

programme of
regular
activities.



1973
• Church magazine September 1973 on the

Chairman of the Trustees and Irene May
moving from the area.



1973
• Church magazine
September 1973 on

the first Young
People’s Fellowship
Camp at Tresaith in
Wales, attended by

50 people.



1974
• Sat 26th – Mon 28th January first Missionary

weekend was held with Sudan Interior Mission.

• On Sundays in June and July open air services
were held around the estate, followed by the
evening service on the church forecourt.



1974
• Harvest Supper.

• September Barry Shucksmith
resigned from being the
Pastor to move to Cape

Town, SA.
• December mission
with Dick Saunders.

• 15th December Barry
Shucksmith’s farewell

service.
• Christmas Cinderella

Pantomime.



1974
• Church magazine October 1974, Graham Sinden

as he left to go to Bible college.



1975
• 9-10th March 10th Anniversary including

testimonies, a history of the church and Dr
Martin Lloyd Jones preaching.

• September, Sunday School time was changed
from 3:00pm to 10:15am, before the morning
service.

• On the first three Sundays evenings
in August open air meetings were
held before the evening service with
leaflets distributed.

• 5th October gift day to raise funds to
finish paying for the manse and to
start building the extension.

• Women’s Fellowship outing.



1976
• On 8th May

Dennis Read was
welcomed as the
second pastor.

• Guest speakers
Anthony Noles
and Philip Jones.



1976
• Dennis Read (Pastor 1976-1982) with his wife

Angela and children.



1976
• Church council met monthly to pray for

members of the church.
• Children’s church ran at the same time

as the morning service.
• March Sunday afternoon ‘monthly get

togethers’ were started, followed by an
open air service in the summer months.

• In September a Mother
and Toddler group was
started.

• Harvest supper.
• In November the

church Bible was
changed to the Revised
Standard Version.



1977
• 22nd May dedication of the church extension.
•  June Church magazine...



1977
• A play group started with 25 children.
• A week of prayer was organised in the lead up

to Easter weekend.
• 15th May guest service of favourite hymns.
• In June the church hosted a Silver Jubilee

street party.

• Harvest display.
• 24th September,

church council day
at Pilgrim Hall,
focussing on
evangelism, worship
and youth work.



1977
• Women’s

Fellowship.



1978
• The church joined membership of the

Fellowship of Independent Evangelical
Churches.

• Plans were made to form a Church
Constitution.

• Ordination of Graham Sinden to pastoral
ministry in Peckham.

• Women’s coffee morning, with a crèche, was
started with the following aims, 1. Outreach, 2.
Bible study, 3. Training and encouraging
women to start their own Bible study groups, 4.
Termly social events.

• Review of church leadership moving towards
the election of elders and deacons.



1979

• Missionary weekend
organised to raise interest
in world mission.

• Youth group attended
Greenbelt Festival.

• Church outing to Eleanor
Judd’s home.

• April week of prayer.

• Criteria for eldership explored and the first
elders elected (Andrew Benke & Alan Davies).



1980
• The elders reviewed the members’ gifts and

opportunities for service.

• Sunday mornings services were developed
as ‘family services’.

• September a
‘Children’s week’
mission was
organised.

• Carol parties
were held in the
lead up to
Christmas.



1981
• Church mission using ‘Journey into

Life’ leaflet in the lead up to Easter
events.

• Preaching classes were commenced.
• Structure of leadership and

responsibilities outlined:
– Elders – ‘people’ matters, preaching

and teaching, evangelism, oversight
of departmental activities, worship
and mission matters.

– Church council – maintenance,
transport, publicity and duplicating,
church calendar arrangements,
finance, liaison with FIEC and
catering.



1982
• Due to a drop in teachers and children

attending, Sunday School was stopped to
focus resources on mid week clubs.

• Formation of a prayer chain to respond
quickly to needs.

• Dennis Read resigned as pastor.



1983
• Days of prayer

were organised to
pray for a new

pastor.

• A gift day for
missionary funds,

was doubled by
church funds.

• On 24th September
George Goldsmith
was welcomed as

the third pastor.



1983
• George Goldsmith (Pastor 1983-1993) with his

wife Sheila and family.



1984
• Mid week Bible studies were re-

structured due to growth in numbers.
• Sunday afternoon training sessions

were organised for public reading,
leading Bible studies, conducting
groups, stewarding, evangelism, door to
door work and children’s work.

• Outreach to
Bowring House
sheltered
housing.

• Harvest events.

• Foundation groups were started
to disciple young Christians.



1985
• 11-14s Saturday club was launched.

• Church away days were arranged to a number
of locations including Hampton Court, the
Watercress Line and Winchester.

• Student placement from London Bible College
for three weeks in September.



1985
• Numerical church growth:

– Membership: 36 in 1983, 56 at present.

– Average congregation: 80 in 1984, 90
at present.

– 5 adults and 6 children became
Christians in the last year.

• Growing Women’s Fellowship.



1986
• Church away days to Windsor Castle,

Worthing and Cranleigh mission conference.

• Men’s Friday meetings commenced.

• Women’s Fellowship membership at 40.

• 15-21 September Binscombe Mission with
Roger Carswell.

• October – first home groups started.



1986
•  In a

review of
regular
events
these

areas of
activity

were
listed.



1987
• Home Groups grew in numbers as the

membership increased and new Christians
joined from foundation groups.

• Church outreach was
planned through home
groups.

• Elders visited all church
members to discuss worship,
fellowship and teaching.

• December: Pastor’s wife
Shelia Goldsmith died after a
long battle with cancer.

• Carol singing around
Binscombe.



1988
• 9am – 6pm 5th March day of prayer and

fasting for spiritual state of the nation.

• Church name was changed from ‘Binscombe
Evangelical Church’ to ‘Binscombe Church’.

• ‘Person to Person’, a
ten week evangelism
training programme
was organised.

• Women’s Fellowship
membership 36.

• 25 15-17yr olds
attended Friday club.



1989
• 30 7-11yr olds at Tuesday club.

• 20 parents, 40 children at
Mothers and Toddlers.

• ‘Fork Supper’ outreach events.
• Discovery groups were started following the Billy

Graham mission at Guildford Civic Hall.

• Members were encouraged to visit ten homes
each with a survey to gauge needs and interest:

– 171 houses visited, 115 open to discussion,
129 tracts left, 27 further visits requested.

• Christmas Party at Byways Home.



1989
• George Goldsmith (Pastor 1983-1993) with

his second wife Millicent.



1990
• 3rd-4th March 25th Church Anniversary

celebrations (Barry and Janet Shucksmith
cut the cake).

• Focussing the church
direction included
reviewing: worship,
prayer, teaching,
home groups,
fellowship, mission,
pastoral care and
social events.
Progress would be
shaped by the
strategic involvement
of the membership.



1990
• 80 7-11yr olds attended

October half term activity
week boosting Tuesday club
attendance to 50 children.



1991
• Family services, 1st Sunday of each month.

• 16th February, day conference with Brian Edwards.

• Home Groups were designed for people
investigating Christianity titled ‘Back to Basics’.

• FIEC revised statement of faith was adopted:
http://www.fiec.org.uk/AboutUs/Beliefs/tabid/509/

Default.aspx
• September weekend

conference with Roy
Clements on Acts.

• Community events:
cookery and flower

arranging and men’s
breakfasts.



1992
• ‘Truth to Tell’ mission with

Paul Hinton.

• 50 children attended August
holiday activity week.

• Start of services at
Broadwater Lodge Care

Home.
• Community event: supper

and skittles evening.

• George Goldsmith
announced his retirement

in 1993, starting the
prayerful search for a new

pastor.



1993
• 39 regularly attended women’s fellowship.
• Review of membership involvement was

organised by elders.
• On 4th September George Goldsmith retired

as Pastor.
• On 11th September Gray Robinson was

welcomed as the fourth Pastor.

• Small groups were organised
for prayer and pastoral
support.

• A tape library was established.
• Inquirers group was

organised.



1993
• Gray

Robinson
(Pastor
1993-2003)
with his
wife Janet
and
children.



1994
• 9th July church barbecue.
• Review of home groups, pastoral

care, evangelism, leadership
training, and missions.

• Church group attended the FIEC
Caister Conference.

• 110 children attended activity week.
• Home evangelism contacted 323

homes, 55 John’s gospels were
given out, with 29 homes to follow
up.
– Needs identified – mother and

toddler group and visiting the
elderly.

• Review of World Mission strategy.



1995
• 1st April, training day with Michael Griffiths

(OMF) on the role of the church in mission.
• Toddlers’ average 24 with 60 on the waiting list.

• Guidelines for church practice were drawn up
covering:
– history of the church, statement of faith, church

purpose, leadership structure, FIEC membership,
events programme and membership expectations.

• Men’s group was formed.
• 83 children at summer activity week.
• 6:45am Tuesday prayer meetings

were put on throughout September.
• Youth Camp to Farley Green.
• Alpha Course was organised.



1996
• Search for a youth worker to meet the needs of a

growing youth work.
• Discipleship course run parallel to Home Groups.
• A series of 4 membership classes were

introduced for people inquiring about
membership.

• Monthly men’s coffee morning started.
• Autumn ‘Ready to Serve’ course.
• Encouragements:

– Increased attendance on Sunday mornings, Monday
club, Sunday School, Explorers and men’s meetings.

– New music group and women’s Christmas evening.

• Discouragements:
– Low attendance at prayer meetings, home groups and

Broadwater Lodge.
– Tape library not often used.



1997
• Report on elders’ interviews with members

covering: Sunday services (music, prayers,
reading, drama, communion, preaching, shape
and content of services), Home groups, Pastoral
care, Outreach, Missions and Prayer.

• Women’s coffee morning
focussed on Bible studies
and outreach.

• Parenting course at
Binscombe Junior School
with St Saviour’s Church.

• Worship band developed.
• October mission with Paul

Hinton.



1998
• Gideon Bibles into Broadwater School.

• Review of Sunday evening format to
encourage higher attendance.

• Parenting course run in partnership
with Binscombe Junior School.

• Start of a new youth
club for 11-14yrs.

• Preachers’ forum to
develop preaching

gifts.
• 19th December

‘Joseph’
production.

• Nativity production.



1999
• 16-18th April – Church weekend away to

Dalesdown.
• Jesus video outreach to Binscombe over

Easter.
• Supper outreaches organised.
• AD booklet distributed in local schools.
• Growing mothers and toddlers group.
• New ‘Praise’ hymn book adopted.
• Church Guidelines document outlining

beliefs and practices.
• Church hosted scout group, contributing to

its spiritual input.
• Youth work comprised of ‘Sparklers’ (4-6yrs),

‘Trailblazers’ (7-12yrs), ‘Friday B@’ and
Explorers.



2000
• 12-14th May Church weekend to Dalesdown.

• June: Liz Cox appointed as part time youth worker.
• Fixed term of 3yrs introduced for deacons,

followed by 3yrs if appropriate, followed by year
off.

• Youth worker outreach to Binscombe
Junior, Farncombe Infant, Green Lane

Infant and Broadwater Schools.
• Church group attended Stoneleigh

Bible Week.
• Review of the future direction of the church, and

its impact in the area.
• 16 September, men’s sailing day at CYE.

• Home Groups used ‘SEAN’ course and Scripture
Union studies.

• Youth group carol singing at Longbourne Green.



2000
• Liz Cox (Part

time Youth
Worker 2000-
2004).



2001

• Sunday evenings were changed to
small groups.

• Mission giving – Alan Knowles (African
Leadership), Wycliffe Bible Translators,
France Mission, FIEC Home Missions,
Lifewords, Tear Fund, Byways and
Pilgrim Homes.

• Sunday evenings were reformatted, with
options of an interactive sermon/study or a
SEAN course, one at church and one as a
Home Group.

• Teams were set up under the oversight of
deacons:
– Care team (visiting and  stewarding), Youth

and Children, Maintenance and
Development, Evangelism and Social,
Missionary team.



2001
• 2nd June

Church
float at
town
carnival.

• 7-9th

September
Church
weekend
away
Dalesdown.

• 17th Nov:
Family Fun
Day.

• Christmas
craft
evening.



2002
• Christianity Explored course started in February.
• Social events, Valentines dinner, International

food evening, film evening, Beach day, Barbecue
and treasure hunt, quiz night, youth concert.

• 4-7th May Church weekend away to Dalesdown.
• Door to door visitation developed.

• ‘Yetunseen’ Album produced by the
youth group.

• Church beach day.



2002
• Summer community work, litter picking around

Binscombe.
• Binscombe Family Day.
• Youth Alpha run with the 15-20 young people

attending the Thursday night youth group
• Youth band played alternate weeks in church.
• Alice Richards on placement as a youth worker

whilst doing the YMCA Youth Serve course.



2003
• Church website launched.
• 9th Feb church night of prayer and fasting.
• February half term holiday Bible club attended

by 30 and doubling the regular ‘Whizz Kids’
club attendance.

• Christianity Explored organised.
• Freehold for the church site purchased at

£14,446.
• ‘Binscombe Handbook Beliefs & Aims’ revised.



2003
• Purpose Driven Life used in Home Groups.
• 5th August Pastor Gray Robinson died after a

long battle with cancer. The funeral was on
the 12th August in a packed Godalming
Baptist Church.

• Youth report – ‘Whizz kids’ (7-10yrs) 15-20,
Youth Group (11-13yrs) 15, Discipleship
Group (Youth Home Group) 11.



2004
• On 14th March Alan Davies was
welcomed as the fifth Pastor (for

up to three years).

• 50 children at Holiday Bible Club
boosting WhizzKids Club

numbers.
• Liz Cox stepped down as youth
worker to return to work in Wales,

starting the search for a new youth
worker.

• Events: Picnic in the park, BBQ,
Beach day, Harvest Supper,

Puddings evening, Quiz Evening.



2004

• Alan Davies
(Pastor 2004-
2006) with his
wife Marion.



2005
• Pastoral search group started looking for the

next pastor.
• ‘Y Course’ organised.
• ‘Worship Survey’ complied to gauge praise

preferences.
• August – James Southcombe appointed as

community / youth worker in training.
• After 8’s youth club for 8-11yrs started, Sunday

Bible class and October Holiday Bible Club.
• Events: Beach day, BBQ, Entertainment evening,

Alternative Halloween, Quiz Night, Craft evening,
Men’s Breakfasts.

• Essential 100 studies in Home Groups.
• Mission giving: FIEC Home Mission, Friends

International, Lifewords, France Mission, Alan
Knowles (African Leadership).



2005
• James

Southcombe
(Community /
Youth Worker
in training
2005-2007)
with his wife
Gracie.



2005
On 28th March Irene

May died at the
age of 98years

old.

The following is an
article she wrote

for a church
magazine during

her later years,
recording the

story of
Binscombe

Church.











2006

• Time Out youth club for 11-14yrs started.
• Outreach events: Men’s breakfast, Litter

patrol, Gardening, World Cup, Bonfire night.
• On 10th September Peter Hitchcock

was welcomed as the sixth pastor.
• Christianity Explored training with

the church.
• Sally Beaman moved to Cardiff to

work with Urban Vision.
• Youth work at Loseley Fields and

Godalming Junior schools.
• Stall at Godalming Town day to

meet the community.

• ‘Just Looking’ course organised.
• Monthly ‘Community Teas’ on Sunday afternoons.



2006
• Peter

Hitchcock
(Pastor
2006-) with
his wife
Jenny and
children.



2007
• Christianity Explored course organised.
• Junior Church (3-9yrs) and SWOT (10+yrs)

running parallel with the Sunday morning
service.

• Home Groups focussed to follow up
Sunday ministry.

• New audio-visual system installed.
• 21 attended Cheltenham Bible Festival.
• Rainbow House Children’s Home

opened in Kenya by Lynda Ferrin.



2007
• Church

structured under
Ministry Teams.



2007
• August James Southcombe stepped down as

community / youth worker.
• Children’s summer activity week.

• 3rd June Gift Day raised £6700.
• 18th September Women’s Fellowship

celebrated their 50th Anniversary.
• Interactive format for Sunday evenings.

• ‘Real Lives’ book distributed to local houses.
• Christmas Craft evening.



2008
• Christianity Explored course organised.

• Events: Scalextric, Midsummer music
evening, BBQ, Bonfire Night, Women’s

Breakfast.
• Sunday evening Topical Forums

organised: including Global warming,
Islam, Poverty, Education etc.
• ‘Lounge’ started for 11+yrs.

• Oasis group for 20s-40s women launched.



2008
• Requirements, importance and

commitment of membership
reviewed.

• 14-15th June – Church camping
weekend at Farley Green.

• Fundraising gig for Rainbow
House Children’s Home, Kenya.

• October: Church
Dedication Sunday.

• 1st Sunday lunch and
afternoon

communion.
• 2nd-9th November
week of prayer and

fasting.



2009
• ‘Friday Club’ started for 5-9yrs and on Sundays

‘Mini Church’ for 3-5yrs.
• Christianity Explored course organised.

• ‘Allsorts’ Social group launched.
• World Vision Team set up to review and lead

mission strategy. Mission giving: Friends
International, New Life Church Brighton, Alan
Knowles (African Leadership), Wycliffe Bible

Translators and Elam Ministries.

• Local Vision Team set up to
lead outreach.

• Search for a Youth and
Community Worker restarted.

• 19-21st June Church camping
weekend at Farley Green.



2009
• Quiz Night.

• 22-29 Nov week of prayer and fasting.
• Christmas Unveiled – Christmas in Art event.

• Church hosted Loseley Fields School Carol
Services.

• Toddlers and Junior
and Mini Church

Nativity Play.



2009
• New Website launched.



2010

• Church celebration of ‘Our Story’ on
Sunday 26th September.

• New trial Sunday programme launched
in October:
– 9:30am Binscombe Bible Training / Kids Club

(1st Sundays Communion).
– 10:30am Tea / Coffee.
– 11:00am Morning Service / Crèche, Junior &

Mini Church.
– 6:30am Evening Service (except 1st Sundays).

• Ongoing search for a youth & children’s worker.
• Review of Sundays to provide more opportunity

for teaching, fellowship and worship.
• Social events include: Outing to The Vine, church

hike, beach day, Toddlers trip to Fisher’s Farm,
family day at Farley Green, and bonfire night.

• Church Constitution and Handbook adopted.



2010

• Junior/Mini
Church and
Friday Club
Nativity Play.

    24th November, African
Children’s Choir Concert.

• October half
term Holiday
Bible Club run
in partnership
with Hook
Evangelical
Church.



2010 
Church Vision and Mission outlined in 

Autumn Sunday preaching series.

 n


Our Vision (Looking forward… what we are aiming at).

•  We want to be for God’s glory a growing 

community disciple-making disciples.


Our Mission (Moving forward… how, under God, we 

work toward our aim). 

•  Holy Spirit filled prayer ministry.

•  Gospel centred Bible teaching and 

training.

•  Loving, serving, courageous leadership. 

•  Loving, serving gospel community. 

•  Whole-life, whole world gospel outreach.  






2011 
•  February Quiz Night.

•  200 people attended Tony Anthony 

Mission at Loseley Fields School.

•  New Sunday programme adopted.

•  Building Group formed to develop the 

front of the church premises.

•  Beach day at Wittering and BBQ at 

Farley Green.

•  Friends International Tea 

and World Vision Week.

•  Three people trained to 

run CAP Money.

•  Growth in numbers at 

Women’s Fellowship.




2011 
•  Growing Toddlers group.

•  Holiday Bible Club and 

Community Bonfire Night.

•  Friday Coffee Morning launched.


•  Ongoing search for a 
Children’s and Youth 
Worker. 


•  Growth in numbers at 
Sunday Morning Service. 


•  Growth in 
numbers at 
Friday Club and 
in Junior Church.




2012
• Home Group studies re structured and 

ongoing leaders training.
• Facilitating growth discussed: multiple 

services, church planting or revitalising, 
building expansion or hiring larger premises.

• First CAP Money Management courses run.
• Introduction of ‘Ministry Descriptions’. 
• Church Family Barbeque at Aldro School.
• Women’s Fellowship Diamond Jubilee Tea. 



2012

• Junior Church 
groups; Minis (3-5yrs 
old) Explorers (Yrs1-
3) and Adventurers 
(Yrs4-6).

• Friends International 
Tea.

• Friday Club Barbeque.
• September, Chris Nash 

appointed as Children’s and 
Youth Worker (Training at the 
Cornhill Training Course).

• Friday Club Extra started for Yr3-6 with Friday 
Club continuing for Rec-Yr2. 50-60 children.



2012
• Chris Nash  

(Children’s and 
Youth Worker 
2012-2016) 
with his wife 
Andy.



2012
• Over 200 at Bonfire Night.
• Building plans develop to complete a major 

upgrade; creating a meeting place which is a 
contemporary and hospitable environment for 
the gospel, the church family and the 
community to interact together.

• Remembrance Weekend Men’s 
Breakfast. 

• Friday Club Extra Christmas Banquet. 
• Community Carol Service held at 

Loseley Fields Primary School.
• Church membership increase 

regular giving by 50% to cover 
two members of staff. 



2013 
 
•  Church weekend at Aldro school with Ray 

Evans. 
•  Holiday Bible Club October half term. 
•  Christian Union started in Broadwater School 

with assemblies in Broadwater, Loseley and 
Godalming Junior. 

•  Home Groups purpose clarified.   



2013 
 
•  Youth work re structured 

to cater for growth: 
Scramblers (Nursery), 
Explorers (Rec-Yr2), 
Adventurers (Yrs3-6) and 
Discovery (Yrs6-9). 

 
•  Building project application made to Waverley 

Borough Council to explore the possibility of 
rebuilding. 

•  Sunday evening service discontinued due to 
low numbers.  

 
•  Use of Uncover Bible studies in Luke. 
•  CAP Money Management Course run in partnership 

with Loseley Fields Children’s Centre.  



2014 
Church Purpose and Values Clarified 
 
Our purpose …describes why we exist as a church. It is 

our mission as a local community of God’s people.  
Our purpose is… 
Knowing God and making him known 

In seeking to know God and make him known we have six 
values that shape our life together… 

•  Centred on Jesus  
•  Transformed by his Spirit  
•  Governed by his word 
•  Trusting his strength   
•  Serving his community 
•  Loving his world 



2014 
 
•  Binscombe Bible Training 

re-launched as ‘Learning for 
Life’ as a key part of Sunday 
church family morning, 
along with 11am service.  

•  Waverly Borough Council 
respond positively to plans 
for rebuilding. 

•  April 24th members vote to 
develop rebuild designs for 
planning permission.  

•  Good question event: What is God like? 
•  Friday Women’s Bible Study launched. 



2014 
 
•  Church weekend at Aldro 

School with Ian Fry.  
•  Architect Ralph Allen 

works on initial designs 
for a church rebuild to 
cater for growth.  

•  70 children in mid week youth groups. 
•  50 children at Holiday Bible Club.  
•  Toddler’s Christmas Craft Evening. 



2015
• LIFE Mission 8th-15th Feb.
• Special events.
• Hijacking our

normal programme.
• Door to door.
• Extra schools work.
• Cornhill Training Course

student team.

Quiz Night  
Mon 9th Feb

Jesus in Art 
Thu 12th Feb

Magic Show            
Fri 13th Feb

Why Suffering?    
Sun 15th Feb

Messy Church  
Sun 15th Feb



2015
• 8th March, over 180 past

and present church
family members gathered
to celebrate our 50th

Anniversary, with FIEC
National Director John
Stevens preaching and
all six Binscombe
Pastors represented.



2015
• March, rebuild designs are consulted on with

the church family, the local community and
local councilors.

• 28th May
members
overwhelmingly
vote to approval
final rebuild
designs at £1.7
m.



2015



2015
• 24th June full planning application to rebuild

submitted to Waverley Borough Council.
• 4th November Waverly Borough Council

unanimously grant full planning permission.
• 6th November Surrey Advertiser front page

article.
• Fundraising launched on 22nd & 29th November.



2015
• All age services developed for

Christmas, Easter and Holiday Bible
Club.

• Termly Messy Church developed.
• Church weekend with Jonty Alcock.
• Eldership team expanded.
• ‘Space to Grow’ discussions.
• Church Consultations to become a CIO

(Charitable Incorporated Organisation).
• Christmas Craft Evening and Curry

Evening.
• New website launched.



2016
• 31st January Church Rebuild 

Gift Day raised over £337,000 
in gifts and pledges from 
within the Church Family.

• Fundraising events included: 
a stall at Godalming Spring 
Fair, a quiz night, selling 
bunting, renting a vintage car 
and a sponsored sky dive. 

• Applications to 
grant making 
organisations 
to raise funds. 



2016
• Church Vision clarified with… Why? How? 

What?  



2016
• Church Weekend with 

Jonathan Fletcher.
• Craft and Curry Evenings.
• ‘Wonderfully Made’ parenting 

course. 
• 6th June – Registered as a 

CIO (Charitable Incorporated 
Organisation). 



2016
• Two Messy Church Events.
• Leadership (Elders) and Management 

(Deacons) structure clarified, with a team of 
six Deacons elected to serve in specific roles 
alongside Elders. 

• December: Chris Nash resigned as Children’s 
and Youth Worker. 

• Life Explored run as part of a Sunday Night 
Blokes Bible Study Group.

• Cowboy Themed Holiday Bible Club.



Today.... 
Matthew 28:18-20!

Jesus came to them and said, "All authority in heaven and 
on earth has been given to me. Therefore go and make 

disciples of all nations, baptising them in the name of the 
Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, and teaching 

them to obey everything I have commanded you. And 
surely I am with you always, to the very end of the age." !




